Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
August 14, 2017
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm, August 14, 2017 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Burton Seymour Jr., Hubert Pritchard, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown. Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, , Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, two (2) high school seniors and five (5) residents.  Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola was absent.
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy was absent but submitted the following report;
      A)  Picking up brush

      B)  Trying to do roadside mowing (equipment breakdowns)

      C)  Fiber matting on roads

      D)  Changing culvert pipes

      E)   Working on storm damage

      F)   Ditching

Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that he is working on FEMA Grant paperwork for reimbursement from the Stella Snow Storm.  He anticipates receiving about $26,000.00.  The Highway Superintendent added that he will also be submitting for reimbursement for the last rain storm we had.
The 06 Chevy truck, 04 Ford truck and the 96 Ford truck have all been listed on Teitsworth Auction site for sale.  The bidding closes on August 15, 2017.  Currently the bids are 06 Chevy Truck- $3,250.00; 04 Ford truck $2,550.00; and the 96 Ford truck $950.00.
The Highway Superintendent explained that there is a flooding issue on O’Brien Road.  A lot has become overgrown and is preventing the water to flow to the culverts.  He is asking the Board for permission to go approximately 200 feet off the right away, into this lot, to clean it out.  This will allow the water to run to the culvert instead of across the road.  He plans to hire this work out as the property is too wet to accommodate his equipment.   Discussion commenced on the cost of the project and whether it should be completed before paving the road starts.  Superintendent Eddy stated that if the cost exceeds what he has in budget, he just won’t do it.
102 Councilperson Seymour advanced a motion to allow the Highway Superintendent to perform work off right-of-way 200 feet on O’Brien Road to open up overgrown land to let water move toward the culvert and prevent flooding of the road.  Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried. 
Councilperson Pritchard asked about the status of the mowers.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied that both mowers have been having problems, but both should be back in service this week.  Councilperson Pritchard asked why the Highway Department has not been using the old mower while the new ones were out of service and suggested we sell the old mower if it is not going to be used.  Councilperson Seymour added that while the roadsides look terrible this year he is not ready to sell the old mower.  If this new mover turns out to be defective we will need it.  A lengthy discussion followed.

Councilperson Hebbard suggested that the Town not pay the invoice for the mower until such time that it is operating to the Highway Superintendents satisfaction.
Councilperson Seymour brought up the brush and leaf pickup schedule.  He was advised that the Highway Department is picking up brush during the months of August, September and October.

Councilperson Pritchard indicated that the low shoulder signs are still up on Greenway-Lowell Road and asked when the shoulders would be done.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated they plan on doing the shouldering on Greenway-Lowell when they pave Schieferstine Road. 
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;
I am down loading new forms for the year 2018 Exemptions. Then I will print extra copies. I am looking to get more classes in that are close.  We loaded the computer so I can start next year’s work.

The Supervisor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported the following permit were issued in June.

	Month
	July-17
	         Building 
	Permits
	 & Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	7/6/17
	2017-0058
	Scholl
	Amy
	5906 Rt 233
	289.000-2-64.2
	Addition
	$75.00

	7/6/17
	2017-0059
	Metzger
	Sue & Joe
	6231 Cooper St
	313.000-1-30.14
	Pool & Deck
	$30.00

	7/6/17
	2017-060
	Valenzano
	Stacey
	6000 Rt 233
	289.000-2-22.3
	Pool
	$60.00

	7/6/17
	2017-061
	Wilson
	Charles
	4574 Station Hill 
	326.000-1-5
	House
	$125.00

	7/11/17
	2017-062
	Good
	Richard
	107 Sunrise Blvd.
	274.000-1-21.3
	Shed
	$40.00

	7/11/17
	2017-063
	Shackleford
	Murray
	6425 W. Carter 
	273.000-2-57
	Septic
	$45.00

	7/13/17
	2017-064
	Roberts
	Jeremy
	6009 Eureka Rd.
	288.000-1-22
	Deck
	$25.00

	7/18/17
	2017-065
	Richmond
	Michael
	4313 Rt. 26
	303.003-1-8
	Septic
	$45.00

	7/18/17
	2017-066
	Camelot
	Village
	Rt. 233
	274.000-1-21.3
	House
	$150.00

	7/18/17
	2017-067
	Camelot
	Village
	Rt. 233
	274.000-1-21.3
	House
	$150.00

	7/18/17
	2017-068
	Techmanski
	Greg
	7620 Stone Rd.
	303.000-1-19.3
	Garage
	$75.00

	7/18/17
	
	Bryant
	William
	4550 Rt. 233
	327.000-6-5
	Planning
	$150.00

	7/20/17
	2017-069
	Carroll
	James
	5880 Bartlett Rd.
	289.000-1-36.1
	Pool
	$30.00

	7/20/17
	2017-070
	Seymour
	Burton
	80 Seymour Ln.
	314.000-1-56.16
	Pool
	$30.00

	7/25/17
	2017-071
	Bonsel
	Mike
	5910 Skinner Rd.
	300.000-1-33.11
	Building
	$144.00

	7/25/17
	2017-072
	Cookson
	Michael
	6851 Dix Rd.
	274.000-1-62
	Septic
	$45.00

	7/25/17
	2017-073
	Albright
	Laura
	4996 Jenkins Rd.
	313.000-1-37
	Building
	$98.00

	7/27/17
	2017-0074
	Pace
	Robert
	5411 Bartlett Rd.
	302.000-1-81.1
	Deck
	$25.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$1,342.00


Codes Officer Thieme added that in addition to the permits issued, he responded to several complaints, issued orders to remedy and issued one court appearance ticket for the owners of the Creaser Rd. property.
Supervisor Eisnor asked about the business on Rt. 5 that is selling goods from a tent in front of the property.  The Codes Officer responded saying it has been referred to the Planning Board.  Planning Board secretary Margaret Leone stated that the owners did appear at the meeting, but will have to return to discuss placement of the tent next season.

The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and stated Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report:

        Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests and 2 emergency UFPO’s.

· Performed routine maintenance on the chlorine system and ordered replacement parts. 

· Semi-annual hydrant flushing will be done at the end of August when Jim returns from vacation.

· Scheduling a hydrant replacement in September. Corner of Cooper & Berkshire Drive.

· Scheduling a water service hook up on Rt 233 with Seymour Excavating.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO’s.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed 2 UFPO’s.

· Replaced damaged shut off at resident’s home on Dewey Rd. Damaged by snow plow.

· Worked with City of Rome and Corrections Facility on flushing lines.
The following report was submitted by Library Clerk Charles Kenneally:
In July we loaned out 860 items, registered six (6) new patrons, and purchased 25 new books plus had 2 DVDs processed for a total of $386.07.  Book Club: eleven people met to read and discuss “The Story of Edgar Sartell”.

Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Town Clerks Report.
Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported:

        In July, the Town Clerk’s office sold four (4) new dog licenses, renewed seventy-two (72) individual dog licenses and two (2) purebred dog licenses for $576.00.  Of that, $106.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $470.00. 

On July 10, 2017, twenty-four (24) late notices were sent out for dogs due in June 2017.  Renewal notices for sixty-one (61) dogs due in August were sent out on July 26, 2017.

Decals sales totaled $50.00; $47.24 was sent to the Department of Agriculture and Markets and the Town received $2.76 in commissions.

There was one (1) marriage license sold for $40.00.  $22.50 was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $17.50.  

Nine (9) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

Five (5) certified copies were issued for $50.00 and one (1) Peddlers Permit was issued for $25.00.

Fifteen (15) building permits and three (3) septic permits one (1) Planning Board referral fee was collected were issued in the month of July totaling $1,342.00.  

Communications received:

1. US Bankruptcy Court- notice of a residents hearing for bankruptcy.

2. Water Clerk- Camelot Village water billing. 
3. Charter Communications- notice of price increases.
Checks received:

1. Clark Mills Fire District


fuel


           
 $        172.14

2. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel


            
$        181.62

3. Westmoreland Central School

fuel


            
$   13,098.56

4. Jason Davolio



park rental


$          25.00

5. James Pope



park rental


$          25.00

6. Ron Klopfanstein for Town Council
park rental


$          25.00

7. Westmoreland Justice Court

June 2017-Justice Bowers
$     9,177.00

8. Westmoreland Justice Court

June 2017-Justice Ossont
$     9,040.00              

9. MVWA




water re-levies

            
$     3,377.53  

10. Robert Dunster



culvert pipe installation           
$        300.00

Councilperson Pritchard spoke of an article he read in “Towns & Topics” concerning whether Codes Officers are considered Town Officials and if they must reside in the Town that they are working in.  He will take it up with the Town Attorney at next month’s meeting. 
Councilperson Pritchard asked if the Highway Superintendent had any luck finding a mechanic.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied that he had not received any applications.
Councilperson Hebbard announced that Lynn Johnson, Park Maintenance, has decided to retire at the end of the season.  Anyone interested in the position should let him know.

Councilperson Hebbard stated that he spoke with Jeremy Silverman of GEMS.  Our grant applications were submitted and Councilperson Hebbard had a chance to review them before submission.  He thought they looked good.

In regard to fall Little League, Councilperson Hebbard indicated that the Clark Mills League has graciously allowed Westmoreland to play on the Clark Mills Field.  Clark Mills will be placing the Westmoreland youth on their roster, thus eliminating the need for additional insurance. Dicks Sporting Goods has offered to make a donation to Little League, but only to a 501C3.  Baseball is working with the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association to procure this donation.
Councilperson Hebbard asked the Board to consider moving the Little League to the Lowell property permanently.  He stated that if grant money could be obtained, the field could be developed properly and it would eliminate the flooding problems that have plagued the Little League field for years. 

Councilperson Hebbard stated that several companies came to look at the landscaping needed for the Town Hall, but only one (1) actually submitted a quote.  He will attempt to get additional quotes and this project will be tabled until the September meeting.
Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that he spoke with Hanson regarding the paving of Station Rd. and the parking lot.  Hanson was unable to give him a start date.  The Supervisor told Hanson that the project must be completed before the start of school on September 6, 2017 or the award will be withdrawn.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested the Supervisor send this in writing.

The Supervisor stated that the MVWA antenna has been installed and the letters to the residents will be going out this week. 
Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that the shared services project with the school for a new mechanics facility has been abandoned.  The school has determined that they can add on to their existing building much more economically.

The Supervisor stated that the Health Insurance premiums for Town employees will be increasing by 8% for 2018.  He is preparing the budget sheets for department heads and will distribute the tentative budget at the next Board meeting.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that he did receive the Feasibility Study from C. Jack Dodson and offered it to anyone who would like to read it.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if Kirkland decided to join us in the grant application or not.  Councilperson Hebbard replied that they did not and a short discussion ensued.

Supervisor Eisnor spoke of the water problem that Martin Drive currently has. Ten (10) households are without water due to the well/pump house needing to be flushed out.  The Supervisor has had numerous conversations with the residents affected, the County Health Department and Eggan Excavating.  Eggan is the only company certified by the Health Department to perform the needed work.  The Supervisor was eventually able to secure Eggan to address the problem on August 15, 2017.  Supervisor Eisnor added that the Health Department is ready to declare a state of emergency for Martin Drive.
The Supervisor stated that our membership dues for the Association of Towns is due and will be $1,000.00.

103 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to renew our Association of Towns membership for $1,000.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor received notification from United Cerebral Palsy that they intend to build a six (6) bed ranch style housing unit on Seymour Lane.  The correspondence stated that the Town had 40 days to review the information or to offer an alternate site for construction.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that the County Personnel Department is requesting a Board resolution to terminate Michael Archer, even though he quit.

104 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to terminate the employment of Michael Archer.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor spoke briefly of the Countywide Shared Services Committee and the proposal that was sent to him.  The Supervisor indicated there are several good ideas in the proposal but due to a mix up, the Town of Westmoreland was left off the proposal.  He has called and the Town will be added, giving us voting rights.
Supervisor Eisnor received a request from the Historical Society to apply for another grant.  This grant would be for a placard for the Newman House located at 7537 E. South Street.  Mr. Newman served as Town Supervisor, Oneida County Legislator, Pastor, Justice of the Peace and Postmaster spanning decades.

105 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Historical Society to apply for the grant for a historical marker to be placed at the Newman house.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor stated he received an e-mail from a Clinton resident who visited the Town Park on June 3, 2017 when the Westmoreland Recreation Association held a chicken barbeque.  This individual was upset over the fact that the person barbequing the chicken was displaying a Confederate Flag on the back of his truck.  This person feels the Town should vet the individuals allowed to participate in park functions.  The writer copied the Observer Dispatch and the Southern Property Law Center. 
The Supervisor spoke of a Herkimer-Oneida County Solid Waste Authority initiative where refuse from demolished buildings will be accepted from December 12, 2018 through March 3, 2018.  There are some restrictions that apply and the Supervisor has the release if anyone is interested.

106 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
107 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the minutes of July 10, 2017, as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

108 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #251 through #292, which totals $37,881.75.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Councilperson Pritchard questioned why the Town was still paying electric charges at the pool and suggested we shut off the electricity.  Councilperson Hebbard stated they the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association do still use the power when they are making repairs or testing equipment.  He suggested that rather than shut off the power, the Town bill the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association for the electric charges at the pool.
Councilperson Hebbard continued stating he feels a deadline should be given to the Association as to the completion and opening of the pool.  Councilperson Hebbard suggested the Association should be told that if by April 2018, the repairs to the pool are not completed and the Association has adequate funds to operate the pool for an entire year, the project should be abandoned.
Supervisor Eisnor suggested Councilperson Hebbard request a meeting with the entire Westmoreland Summer Activities Association to discuss such issues.
109 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #198 through #209 and #211 through #229 (excluding voucher #210) totaling $28,501.94.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

110 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #65-#71
which total
    $702.24   

Spencer Water District

vouchers #11

which total
    $105.00
Tindal Water District

voucher #9 and #10
which total 
    $125.00
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor stated the next regular meeting is scheduled for September 11, 2017 at 6:30pm, but several Board members have a conflict.  He asked if the Board would consider changing the meeting date.
111 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to change the next Board meeting from September 11, 2017 to September 18, 2017 at 6:30 pm.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor re-convened to the regular meeting.

112 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:37 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick, Town Clerk
